Faculty Senate Minutes

May 10, 2010
Present: Terry DeHay, Bill Hughes, Donna Mills, Wilkins O-Riley Zinn, Paul French, Dave Carter, Ellen Siem, Mada Morgan, Anne Chambers, Kate Cleland-Sipfle, Steven Jessup, Sherry Ettlich, Dennis Slattery, Mark Siders, Doyne Mraz, Mary Carrabba, Michael Naumes, Jody Waters, Kathleen Page, Pete Nordquist

Absent: Dennis Dunleavy, Robin Strangfeld, Maggie McClellan, Greg Pleva, John Roden 
Visitors: Mary Cullinan, Jim Klein, Jordan Marshall, Jonathan Eldridge, Craig Morris, Paul Steinle, Penny Thorpe, Pat Acklin, Mike Ritchey, Curtis Feist

Meeting was called to order by DeHay at 4:03 pm.
Agenda:
1. Approval of minutes from April 26, 2010:

Carrabba moved to accept minutes from April 26; Naumes seconded. Motion passed with none opposed or abstained. 

2. Announcements:
DeHay noted that this will be her last full Senate meeting as Chair; elections will be complete and new senators and Chair (Hughes) will take seats next time.  Carter and Slattery (Elections Committee) provided an update on elections. Nominations for 4 at-large seats will be taken this week; elections will follow.

DeHay also reminded Senators that Vice-Chair, Chair, Secretary and 3 additional positions on Advisory Council will open up. Please contact her to express interest or with any questions. 

Zinn encouraged faculty to apply for the CTLA’s Celebration of Intellectual Creativity in Teaching and Learning. Information and application details were sent out via e-mail regarding this program, which will award $400 professional development stipends to five faculty members for leading a Fourth Friday session highlighting creative approaches to teaching. Zinn also noted that, since adjunct instructors do not have PPDA funds available to them, it would be helpful to ensure that they are aware of this opportunity. Deadline for submission is June 15th; awards will be announced on July 15th. In response to a query about funds disbursement and income tax, Morris confirmed that the stipend could be distributed to a department. 

Morgan reported that the Committee on Committee’s work to fill committees has been very successful, with almost all open positions being filled after the first call for members. 

Marshall announced that the QRC will be offering Queer and Racial Ally training on Friday May 14th from 9am – 1pm; details available at the QRC.

DeHay announced the Van Dyke lecture: May 12th, 7 pm: “Three Challenges to Managerial Ethics” and May 14, 3 pm, “Religion and the Politics of Science”.

3. Comments from President Cullinan

Cullinan reported that the Celebration of Life held for Senator Lenn Hannon the previous weekend was a well-attended event. Hannon supported many aspects of SOU including the Computer Sciences Building, the McNeal Pavilion, Family Housing, the Center for Visual Arts, and the Hannon Library. A tree has been planted in his honor in front of the library.

SOU has welcomed visitors to campus this week, including the Pacific Circle Consortium (roughly 11 nations, including Fiji,  Taiwan, Japan and South Korea), and Deans and Chairs of Oregon Business schools. AAAS will be held here in June; Dean Arp is head of this organization this year. 

Cullinan updated us on the Semester Conversion study group’s work. So far, SOU appears to the be only campus in the system with significant interest  in converting. The committee has been gathering information to assess costs and benefits; it seems clear that there would not be significant savings from converting to a semester system, but many benefits in terms of teaching and learning. She thanked those who sent comments for the letter that she is drafting and concluded by noting that she is not optimistic about the conversion.

French asked if there would be savings after the costs of initial conversion; Cullinan noted that there would be some savings, but these would need to be examined closely. For example, savings would accrue in areas like financial aid, admissions and advising since many of these functions would be reduced with the change to two semesters per year, but where would savings come from? Layoffs are not necessarily wise since we are already quite thin in many of these areas.

Savings for students would be significant, particularly in textbook costs, which is estimated at roughly $444,000 per year, but would also bring a loss of revenue to the institution.

Waters asked if there was a possibility of only SOU converting instead of a making system-wide change; Cullinan confirmed that this is possible and that she will be raising this at the state level. Community colleges are generally opposed to semesters, based partially on limiting entrance opportunities for transfers. Ettlich asked if spring term transfers from Community colleges are minimal, which Cullinan confirmed; while the ease of entry does not seem to be a major concern, a three-quarter system does seem to offer greater opportunities for students to leave or drop out. Mraz asked if our faculty has been supportive of the idea. Cullinan responded that we don’t have this information, as data collected by the OUS survey does not break out according to institution.

Cullinan also announced the Q & A session on Monday May 17th and 12 noon and re-issued her call for questions to be sent to either her or DeHay prior to the session.

4. Comments from Provost Klein:

The Writing Task Force has disbanded with thanks from Klein for their work. Report will be presented at our next meeting. They have recommended a Writing Council be formed. 

Klein just returned from Asia where he visited 8 universities: 6 in China and 2 in Vietnam. Inaugural programs are now established with three institutions, and plans to develop additional programs are being pursued. Members of these universities will visit SOU in the fall, and students should start attending soon. Klein reported that there are many great opportunities in the region and that the trip was very successful.

Candidates for three positions will be interviewing on campus over the next few weeks: Associate Provost, AVP for Enrollment, and International Programs Director. Klein noted the great turnout from faculty at the last candidate’s open forum held. Chambers requested that complete information about candidates and presentation be distributed earlier as it has been difficult to plan in advance to attend. 

Naumes asked about the status of Summer teaching contracts, since classes are scheduled to begin in four weeks. Klein replied that the contracts had been prepared except for CAS faculty and would be sent out soon. 
5. AC Report (Bill Hughes):
AC met without President Cullinan or Provost Klein this week. The ensuing free-ranging discussion covered the Intensive English Program proposal, the new logo and branding process, and other items that can’t be divulged. DeHay reminded Senators to consider joining AC.

6. Student Senate Report (Jordan Marshall):
ASSOU met with the candidates for Director of Athletics and held elections this week: Steven Land and Curtis Bartlett were elected President and Vice-President, respectively. Turnout was very low (roughly 400 students) and the margin between candidates was roughly 50 votes. 

Information Items:

7. ACALOG Demonstration (Paul Steinle)
Steinle demonstrated the new ACALOG online catalog and responded to questions about various functions and issues. Penny Thorpe requested that departments identify any errors, omissions, etc., and send them to her along with any comments or problems. 

Steinle also reported that Business and Art will be trained to pilot the data entry process. 

8. Raider Creed (Mike Ritchey)

Ritchey presented the Raider creed, developed by the Raider Identity Committee and requested feedback and comments. The creed is meant to be a unifying statement of values that SOU students aspire to, a guide for behavior, and a way to promote a common mindset and bond among students. 

Jessup noted that “Raiding” is a somewhat aggressive image; Siem and Nordquist asked for additional details on history of the idea and its intent; Waters noted that the code of conduct would be the appropriate guide for conduct issues, particularly in disciplinary matters, and that presenting the Creed as a set of “rules” might be confusing. 

Discussion Items:
9.  Academic Policies (Curtis Feist)

a. Interdisciplinary studies: language change in Item 3 detailing independent interdisciplinary majors’ requirement to submit a letter explaining the rationale for their proposed program was presented. Chambers requested that wording be changed to read: “The letter should be submitted for approval to the department chair or program director from which the majority of the upper division courses will be selected. 

Several senators emphasized that the sign-off process for students’ degree plans should involve collaboration among all of the programs involved in the student’s major. Chambers also requested that perhaps next year, Academic Policies make a holistic review of the Interdisciplinary Studies major since the structural change from the system of separate schools to CAS has made various aspects of it difficult to apply. 

Ettlich noted that Item 3 helps clarify the procedure for a student to develop a plan of study, but Chambers noted that the plan is not usually sent out with the student’s graduation approval materials to all the programs/departments involved. Ettlich and Waters suggested that an additional item be added to the policy that states that the degree application must be submitted to faculty from all programs/departments for approval. Ettlich noted that the Electronic Advising Portfolio will help to alleviate these concerns. 

DeHay requested that we submit these concerns to Academic Policies and encourage further discussion and review of Interdisciplinary Studies. Questions were also raised about whether proposed changes would need to go through Curriculum Committee. Acklin will find out. 

Several additional notes were provided to Feist, including updating Women’s Studies to its new name, and ensuring that Sociology and Anthropology are identified as separate entities.

b. Grading: Proposed is eliminating the WP and WF grading options for students who withdraw from a course. Cleland-Sipfle noted that these can be useful for financial aid review board procedures, but Ettlich observed that these grades are not used or assigned consistently and may not indicate the same thing in all situations. Steinle agreed that the WF is nebulous. 

It was noted that part of this discussion among Advisory Council this week had focused on the requirement for students to petition to have a previous grade removed from their transcript after repeating a course. Feist agreed to take this back to Academic Policies.

10. Evaluations of Administrators (Dennis Slattery)

Some faculty and staff do not have the opportunity to evaluate their immediate supervisors; a broader “360” evaluation process is proposed. DeHay noted that the bylaws require that faculty have the opportunity to evaluate upper level administrators. Slattery noted that only faculty are invited to participate in these evaluations, but others, including administrators who report to Deans, do not provide these evaluations under the current system. Ettlich noted that the bylaws normally only include policy related to faculty, but could be expanded to include others if that was deemed the appropriate place to record the requirement for broader participation in these evaluations. 

Also raised were evaluations of administrators with whom one has had little contact. Various suggestions were made about streamlining the process, whether Constitution Committee would need to look at evaluations, and if the process could be staggered to offer the opportunity to evaluate only to those directly involved with the administrator. As an alternative, it was suggested that an additional item could be added to evaluation forms to ask the respondent to identify the extent of interaction with the person being evaluated. We also discussed reducing the volume of evaluations by staggering every other year.

11. University Studies Course Approval (Mada Morgan)

Six courses approved by the University Studies Committee will come forward for Senate Approval next meeting: PH 110, SSPC/SOC 241, SHS/TA/ENG 201 and 201, WR 203 (Explorations); and COMM 332 and HST 480 (Integration). Notes and suggestions from University Studies concerning these courses were presented.

12. Carpenter Grants (Daniel Kim)

Faculty Development Committee has recommended Carpenter Grant Applicants for approval. In brief discussion over whether professional faculty are eligible for Carpenter Grant funding (Mraz), and why some allocations are lower than others (Ettlich), Kim clarified that any 1.0 FTE faculty may apply, and dollar amounts reflect the amount requested, and presentation versus attending professional conferences.

Ettlich moved to suspend the 2-week period; Mraz seconded. All were in favor with no abstentions. Ettlich moved to approve the recommendations of the Faculty Development Committee; Mraz seconded. Motion passed with none opposed or abstained. 

13. IEP Courses/Program (Pat Acklin)

Questions concerning approval of IEP courses separately from the program had been raised in the previous meeting. While the program is under development and will come back to Senate next year, individual courses are being taught and will appear in the catalog for 2010-2011. Klein clarified that the School of Education is overseeing these courses, teaching certification and the IEP budget, with the International Programs Office providing administrative support for recruiting and visas. It is anticipated that once the program grows, a full staff will be required.

Ettlich noted that we do not want to set a precedent for approving courses without approving the full program, as this can lead to legal and other issues. However, in this case, since IEP courses are not degree or credit bearing, we could approve the courses now, tentatively approve the program “in concept”, and then have the entire program come back for review next year. Acklin and Klein reiterated that the courses are being taught at the moment, and that the expiry of the ELS contract presented a good opportunity for SOU to move forward and that any risks involved in approving the courses are far fewer than the risk posed by losing the opportunity to develop this program. Naumes requested clarification on the timing of the program and its history; Gary  Miller (IPO) had presented to Senate in January the proposal for SOU to take over English language instruction after the ELS contract expiry which could generate revenue for the university. Naumes asked if there were unanticipated risks in doing so, but Klein responded that this was an excellent opportunity and the risk of not moving forward was greater since approval was needed by June 1st in order to ensure visa processing for students. 

Ettlich proposed bringing a motion forward to approve IEP courses and grant tentative approval to the program based on the outline provided to Senate last January and updates provided to Curriculum Committee, with the requirement that program details be presented to Senate for approval no later than January 2011. Wording for an action item will be distributed prior to next meeting. 
DeHay adjourned the meeting at 5:42 pm. 

